
The second annual IJF Concours was held at Lanier 
Islands Resort on October 13, 2017. Slightly less than 
80 Jaguars were judged with approximately thirty more 
present for “display.”The vehicles came from across 
the country and without question were some of the 
rarest, most beautiful Jaguars in existence. The judging 
venue was a lovely grassy field on the banks of the lake 
which gave a very elegant feel to the event. Our judges 
also came from near and far, and were among the most 
experienced and most expert judges ever assembled to 
evaluate Jaguars. Dick Cavicke, the JCNA Chief Judge was 
present to oversee the entire process.
     Because of all the activities required in one short day, 
the Operation Verifications began at 7AM in the dark. 
Three stations evaluated the vehicles prior to their being 
directed to the judging field. By 10:30 AM an impressive 
field of well over one hundred meticulously prepared 
vehicles were arrayed in front of Lake Lanier ready to be 
judged and admired.

    I’m not going to thank individuals, simply because 
there were too many for a short article. Our NGJC 
absolutely rose to the challenge of this event with a 
broad support from club members, our club judges, 
and many spouses. Judges from other clubs cheerfully 
contributed as well, and all the while JCNA had our 
backs. As the Chief Judge of this event I felt secure 
with the help of Assistant CJ Mitchell Blayney and the 
backup of our JCNA administrator (George Camp), our 
JCNA Chief Judge (Dick Cavicke), JCNA President (Jack 
Humphrey), as well as our own Dick Maury and club 
President (John Hoffman). Working with these folks 
was a privilege and a poor performance was never an 
option.

Craig Kerins
Chief Judge NGJC

Please mark your calendars now and make plans 
to attend our annual business meeting on Saturday, 
November 18, 2017 to be held at the Hilton Garden 
Inn North Point, 10975 Georgia Lane, Alpharetta, 

GA. The meeting will start at 10:00AM. This is a very 
important meeting - we will be electing officers as well 
as determining much or our event schedule for the next 
year.

Certified Pre-owned 
Jaguars Available from 

Hennessy Jaguar
Please contact Wil Harrington, 

Sales Manager, 
Hennessy Jaguar/Land Rover 
Gwinnett at 770-680-5000.

The JCNA IJF is finally 
behind us. From all 
I heard the JCNA 
International Jaguar 
Festival, hosted by our 
club, was a success. We 
received many positive 
comments, some of which 
should be reprinted in 
this newsletter, as well 
as articles on the various 
events. Most important 
were the sponsors. The 
show would not have been 
the success it was without 
their participation. Please 
be sure to consider those 
sponsors in your future 
dealings in the industry.
    I wish to commend 
all the members who 
took part in the show. 
You did a wonderful 
job and represented 
the club extremely well. 
Now it’s back to running 
the club on a day to day 
basis, which should seem 
very mundane after the 
previous months we have 
had. The next item on 
the agenda is the annual 
business meeting taking 
place at the Hilton Garden 
Inn, North Point, on 

Annual Business Meeting Saturday November 18th, 2017
16th Annual NGJC Holiday Party Sunday, December 17th
Time to Renew Jag Club Membership for 2018
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Welcome new 
members

Gabe and Kelly Hrib of 
Marietta and 

Walt and Jenny Smith of 
Villa Rica

The JCNA International Jaguar Festival
Concours D’Elegance

Annual Business Meeting Saturday November 18th, 2017
Submitted by John Hollier, Secretary

Comments 
From 

Participants At 
The JCNA IJF

Thank you for a 
splendid Festival, so well 
organized and filled with 

incredible Jags! Thank 
you also for responding 
to my many queries on 
procedure and protocol. 

I found the long trip 
and trailer haul well 

worthwhile!
-Lawrence Baxter

Congratulations on 
a great International 

Jaguar Festival. You must 
have been pleased with 
such a strong turnout. 
And thank you for the 
wine. That was a very 
nice thing to do and I 
really appreciated it.

-Kim McCullough
Congrats on the well 

planned and executed  
2017 JCNA IJF !

-Richard Sims

David Weaver Photography
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Saturday, November 18th, at 10:00 A.M. Please try to 
attend this meeting. We will be presenting the financial 
review of the JCNA IJF and electing next year’s officers. 
The slate of nominated officers and ballot appear in this 
newsletter. It is important to let your voice be heard at 
this meeting if you have any issues with the club.
    One note to the ballot. You will see the Treasurer 
spot is left blank. This is a very important office in the 
club and our need is immediate. Ideally, we would like 
someone with an accounting or budgeting background 
to fill the office. Please consider it yourself if you believe 
you qualify or nominate someone you know would 
do the job. Contact me with any questions or to add a 
nominee to the ballot.
    We will also be adding activities to our calendar for 
next year. 

The standing activities are: 
• Valentines lunch in February, 
• Jaguar and Friends picnic in June, 
• Concours in October, 
• Business Meeting in November and the 
• Christmas Party in December. 

That leaves several months without activities. We are 
open to suggestions.
Don’t forget to mark your calendar for the Christmas 
party on December 17th at Naylor Hall. Invitations 
should be in the mail or will be mailed shortly.
John Hoffman

Officers

President
John Hoffman
2jhoffs@att.net,
770-992-2856

Vice President
for Concours
John Hoffman
2jhoffs@att.net,
770-992-2856

Vice-President for 
Activities
Philip Carroll
consultphilip@att.net  
770-366-0206

VP-Membership
John Baxa
jwbaxa@mindspring.com
770-642-7535

Treasurer
Lynn Cunningham
770-941-3430
lynn.cunningham9@gmail.
com

The Old Rallymaster
Dave Kirkman
kirkmandav1@aol.com
770 886-7435

Webmaster
Dick Maury
rcmaury@bellsouth.net

Secretary
John Hollier
drjhollier@att.net,
770-354-6412

Chief Judge, 
Craig Kerins, 
706-736-8964 
craigkerins@knology.net 

Newsletter Editor: 
John Baxa
770-642-7535
jwbaxa@mindspring.com

Newsletter Publisher:
John C. Yates
770-516-0296
johncyates@comcast.net

Member-at-large
Douglas Utt
uttd@bellsouth.net
678-953-0390

Deadline for Newsletter 
Articles and 

Advertisements is the 
26th of the preceding 

month. 

All submissions are 
nonbinding and subject 

to approval.

President’s Letter from page 1 Comments From Participants At The JCNA IJF from page 1

Thanks for putting together the International Jaguar 
Festival rally. We were commenting among ourselves 
about how much time and effort it must have taken. 
The Hawg’s buffet is my kind of eating, and starting 

at Panoz was a huge bonus!
-Bill Unger

The NGJC did an outstanding job in presenting the 
IJF. They began their planning early and carried out a 
number of trial runs on various events to straighten 
out the inevitable kinks. It was obvious that many of 
their Club Members participated in the on the ground 
work and that they had garnered good support from 
the host Resort. Kim’s active participation was a real 

plus and should really help her back in NJ when a 
JCNA issue should arise. Again, thank you all and the 

NGJC Members for this successful event. 
-Tom Wright

Totally agree-stellar!
-George Camp
Thank you for going above and beyond to coordinate 

a tremendous event for members and vendors. We 
felt like family. Honestly, the hospitality, food and 

activities could not have been better. Not to mention 
the Concours on the water--are you kidding? It was 
a privilege to participate. You should take a well-

deserved vacation. 
-Cris Vanderberg
You guys hosted a wonderful, very memorable event. 

It will be hard to top. 
Congratulations on a job very well done.

-Steve Kennedy
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JANUARY
Saturday, Jan. 21 – NGJC 
Board Meeting & IJF Board 
Meeting, 10AM Hilton Garden 
Inn, Alpharetta. 
Sponsor: J Hoffman

Saturday, Jan. 28th  - Dick 
Peden Collection and Horse 
Stable Tour. Alpharetta, GA - 
Sponsor: P Carroll

FEBRUARY 
Saturday, Feb 18 Valentine 
Lunch Sponsor: B. Hernan

February 10-12 Boca Raton 
Concours d’Elegance Boca 
Raton, FL

MARCH
March 10-12 Amelia Island 
Concours d’Elegance Amelia 
Island, FL 

Saturday, Mar. 18 Spring 
Drive – Sponsor - D. Kirkman/J. 
Hoffman

APRIL
Saturday, April 22:  Southside 
Spring Drive.  Sponsor Doug 

& Sandy Utt 

Sunday, Apr. 30 British 
Motorcar Day
Roswell, GA.

MAY
May 6 Pinehurst Concours 
d’Elegance  Pinehurst, NC 

Sunday, May 21st - Spring 
Drive to the Mountains, 
sponsor: D. Kirkman

JUNE
June 8th to 11th – Highlands 
Motoring Festival 

Saturday, June 17 Spring 
Picnic. Yates Residence, 
Canton, GA Sponsor: B. 
Hernan/J.Yates

JULY
Saturday – Sunday, July 15 
– 16 - Carolina Jaguar Club 
Concours d’Elegance,
Little Switzerland, NC

Saturday, July 22 - Spring 
drive to Booth Western Art 
Museum Sponsor: J.Hoffman

AUGUST
Saturday, August 19.  Judge’s 
Training at Dick Maury’s 
Garage.  Sponsor: Craig 
Kerins.
Contact Dick Maury  
rcmaury@bellsouth.net for 

directions.

Saturday, August 26 – Monte 
Carlo Rally, Hoschton, GA  
Sponsor: D. Kirkman

SEPTMEBER
Sep 9 Atlanta British Car Fayre 
Norcross, GA 

Sunday, September 17  Fall 
drive to Brasstown Valley 
Resort, Young Harris, GA
Sponsor: D. Kirkman

Saturday, September 23 
2nd Practice Rally, Lula, GA 
Sponsor: D. Kirkman

OCTOBER
Oct. 12,13 +14 JCNA/IJF Lake 
Lanier Lodge to include tour 
to Panoz Museum and more....

NOVEMBER
November 3-5 - Hilton Head 
Concours

Saturday, Nov. 18  Annual 
Business Meeting - Sponsor: 
J.Hoffman

DECEMBER
Sunday, Dec. 17 - Holiday 
Party at Naylor Hall, Roswell, 
GA - Sponsor: J.Hoffman

2017 NGJC Calendar
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

NGJC	EVENTS:	November
M T W T F SAT SUN

1 2 3 4 5
6 7 8 9 10 11 12

13 14 15 16 17 18 19
20 21 22 23 24 25 26
27 28 29 30

NGJC	EVENTS:	December
M T W T F SAT SUN

1 2 3
4 5 6 7 8 9 10

11 12 13 14 15 16 17
18 19 20 21 22 23 24
25 26 27 28 29 30 31

Club	Event Holiday
Other	Event

For Sale 1969 XKE
1969 E-Type in the original Regency Red with black 
interior. 87450 miles. Recently redone seats and carpet. 
Drives well. The car is located in Alpharetta. Photos are 
available. Asking $72,000. Contact Harry Edwards at 
770-331-5150 or hcedwards@att.net
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JCNA IJF Rally
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

The rally had twenty-one entrants from fourteen states and sixteen teams actually 
made it to the start at Panoz on Saturday morning. John Baxa sent the teams off in 
one minute intervals with Kim McCullough (VP of JLR) and husband Mitch having 
the honor of being rally car number one in their XK120 followed by Jack Humphrey 
(JCNA President) in rally car number two with Bill Corn as navigator (Jack drove 
his XK8 out from Colorado Springs no less) and William and Mary Sihler (JCNA 
Treasurer) in rally car number 3. 
     Our club received numerous complements on the rally and none of that would 
have been possible without the time and effort that our club members made on 
our behalf. Thanks to John Baxa for helping with both practice rallies and getting 
everyone started on Saturday,  Beverly Kirkman for calculating the final results, and 
all those club members who participated in the first and second practice rally that 

helped confirm the routes and rally times.  
     A very special thanks goes to Pete and Janell Helman for manning Checkpoint 
Two at the Stonepile Baptist Church. The Helmans had to drive over seventy miles to 
get to the checkpoint and then sit and wait for the rally teams to find their way up 
the beautiful winding road of Stonepile Gap to the church parking lot. After everyone 
cleared Checkpoint One I drove up to the church. Along with the Helmans there were 
two church ladies cleaning up for Sunday service. One of them laughed and told me 
they were surprised when they arrived because they had never seen two folks camp 
out in their parking lot before!
     Again, thanks to all our club members who helped make the rally a successful one 
filled with good memories; especially for our out of state guests.

David Weaver Photography
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Laly Davis Takes Second Place In JCNA IJF Rally Class MN2
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

Sometime good things happen when you least expect them to. This was the case with 
the rally when club member Laly Davis approached me and said she would like to 
participate in the rally but did not have a navigator. 
     Well, just so happens that when Beverly and I were checking in at the hotel we 
ran into Cameron Jacques, our good friend and local Hagerty rep, and he introduced 
me to Cris Vanderburg, from Hagerty’s home office. Cris told me he had nothing 
planned for Saturday and I said I would see if I could find someone who needed a 
rally navigator.
     So the rest is history as they say as Laly drove her Jaguar and Cris navigated to a 
well earned second place in the MN2 Class (folks who have less than two years JCNA 
rally experience). Congratulations to them both!!

David Weaver Photography
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Brokering significant Atlanta-area cars to buyers worldwide since 2012. Thinking 
about selling? Call us today to discuss consignment options for your Jaguar.

Chris Baucom | Nick Huston | 404-692-5250 | motorcarstudio.com

1164 Zonolite Place NE
Atlanta, GA 30306

SPORTS ∙ CLASSICS ∙ SALES ∙ BROKERAGE

SPORTS ∙ CLASSICS ∙ SALES ∙ BROKERAGE
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Continued on page 7

16th Annual NGJC Holiday Party
Submitted by John Hoffman

Strickland Takes Best In Show at Avalon’s 
Festivals of Speed

Time to Renew Jag Club Membership for 2018
Submitted by John Baxa

Join us Sunday, December 17th at Naylor Hall in Roswell for our annual party. 
Hors d’oeuvres served at 6:30 PM, buffet dinner begins at 7:30 PM. A cash bar 
will be available. Dress is dressy casual to black tie. Cost per person is $60.00 due 
by December 10th, 2017. Please send a check 
payable to North Georgia Jaguar Club to the 
Treasurer, Lynn Cunningham at 5310 Vinings 
Springs Point, Mableton GA 30126. If your name 
is not on your check, please note for whom you 
are paying. You may also pay using PayPal or if 
you don’t have a PayPal account by Credit / Debit 
Card by following this link: https://tinyurl.com/y97dt5og and select Pay without 
a PayPal account button in the view cart section. Naylor Hall is located at 1121 
Canton Street, Roswell, GA 30075. Use the main entrance and park at the 
rear of the building.

Festivals of Speed set up camp at Alpharetta’s Avalon on October 22 from 10 a.m. to 4 
p.m. Founded in 2004, Festivals of Speed produces shows throughout the year which 
showcase top-of-the-line cars, motorcycles, and other vehicles which appeal to both 
car enthusiasts and collectors.
     The show at Avalon featured vintage and contemporary vehicles from brands 
including McLaren, Porsche, and Ferrari but it was club member James Strickland’s 
E-Type that won Best in Show at this event.

The 2018 membership dues for NGJC of $54 are due by January 1. If you are going to 
renew your membership for 2018, please mail your dues by the middle of December. 
If you know you are not renewing, a quick e-mail to Lynn Cunningham or John Baxa 
would be appreciated so that our e-mailing of the roster to JCNA will not be delayed. 
We have to send a roster to JCNA with dues payments for each member on the roster 
in early 2018 so it is very important that we have all our dues collected by January 10.   
     There are now two ways to pay: by check or by PayPal. Please note that you do not 
need to have a PayPal account to pay by credit/debit card. If paying with PayPal, please 
go to www.ngjc.us and click on the Membership tab at the top of the page and follow 
the directions. Or, if you want to pay for the Christmas Party and your membership at 
the same time go to the Calendar tab  then click on NGJC Christmas Party and you can 
then pay for both.
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Continued from page 1

Continued from page 6

Annual Business Meeting Saturday November 18th, 2017
Submitted by John Hollier, Secretary

Time to Renew Jag Club Membership for 2018
Submitted by John Baxa

     John Hoffman as President and a nominating committee are required by our 
by-laws to submit a proposed slate of officers for the upcoming year as listed on the 
following ballot. However all offices are officially open and any club member may 
nominate another member at the annual meeting.
    The Treasurer spot is left blank. This is a very important office in the club and our 
need is immediate. Ideally, we would like someone with an accounting or budgeting 
background to fill the office. Please consider it yourself if you believe you qualify 
or nominate someone you know would do the job. Contact John Hoffman with any 
questions or to add a nominee to the ballot.
     Additionally all write-in votes will be counted. Each married couple has two votes 
and all single members have one vote. The term of office is for one year and the 
President can serve for no more than two consecutive years.

     If paying by check, please make your check payable for $54 to the North Georgia 
Jaguar Club and mail it to 

John Baxa
VP Membership

1250 Lake Charles Drive
Roswell, GA 30075

     If your payment does not reach us by January 10, you will be dropped from the 
renewal roster which we send to JCNA. If you rejoin later, we have to reinstate your 
membership which takes the time of people who are doing all this voluntarily. Do your 
part and make your payment when you read this.
     In making your decision on renewal, you should consider the following tangible 
benefits of club membership: 

(1) discounts on repairs and parts from Hennessy Jaguar, 
(2) rebates from Jaguar on purchases of new Jaguar automobiles 

available only to members of JCNA, 
(3) subscription to the Jaguar Journal published by JCNA, and 
(4) access to the knowledge accumulated by members of NGJC 

during years of experience with Jaguars. 
The discount from Hennessy on a $500 repair would more than pay for your annual 
membership dues.
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JOB
WELL
DONE

Annual Business Meeting Saturday November 18th, 2017

NORTH GEORGIA JAGUAR CLUB BALLOT FOR OFFICER’S ELECTION – 2017

Please mark your calendars now and make plans to attend our annual business meet-
ing on Saturday, November 18, 2017 to be held at the Hilton Garden Inn North Point, 
10975 Georgia Lane, Alpharetta, GA. The meeting will start at 10:00AM. This is a very 
important meeting - we will be electing officers as well as determining much of our 
event schedule for the next year.
    John Hoffman as President and a nominating committee are required by our 
by-laws to submit a proposed slate of officers for the upcoming year as listed on the 

following ballot. However all offices are officially open and any club member may 
nominate another member at the annual meeting.
    Additionally all write-in votes will be counted. Each married couple has two votes 
and all single members have one vote. The term of office is for one year and the Presi-
dent can serve for no more than two consecutive years.

___________ I wish to vote for the entire slate of officers recommended by the 
Nominating Committee.

MEMBER SIGNATURE (optional) ___________________________

JCNA NUMBER (required) ___________________________

Please mail this ballot to:
John Hollier, Secretary

6775 Molly View Pt.
Cumming, GA 30041

-Or-
Bring this ballot with you to the NGJC Business Meeting on November 18, 2017 

at the Hilton Garden Inn North Point, Alpharetta, GA at 10:00AM

OFFICE	 COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION	 WRITE-IN VOTE

President	 John Hoffman	 __________________

V.P for Concours	 John Hoffman	 __________________

V.P. for Activities	 Philip Carroll	 __________________

V.P. for Membership	 John Baxa	 __________________

Treasurer	 (Vacant)  	 __________________

Secretary	 John Hollier	 __________________

Newsletter Editor	 John Baxa	 __________________

Newsletter Publisher	 John Yates	 __________________

Webmaster	 Dick Maury	 __________________

Chief Judge	 Mitchell Blayney	 __________________

Member-at-Large	 Douglas Utt	 __________________


